


East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies

eajis.eanso.org Volume 5, Issue 1, 2022

Print ISSN: 2707-529X | Online ISSN: 2707-5303

Title DOI: https://doi.org/10.37284/2707-5303



Original Article

Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019.

Catheline Nyabwengi Bosibori

- ¹ University of Bayreuth, 95447 Bayreuth, Germany.
- * Author Correspondence ORCID ID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0132-4229; Email: Cathelinenyabwengi@gmail.com.

Article DOI: https://doi.org/10.37284/eajis.5.1.540

Date Published:

ABSTRACT

02 February 2022

Keywords:

Women,
Terrorism,
Violence,
Terrorist,
Gender Stereotype,
Media,
Masculinity,
Femininity,
Counter-Terrorism,
Kenya.

Despite the increasing role of women in violence and terrorist-related activities across the globe, stereotypes depicting violence and terrorism as a male sphere continue to shape and, in some cases, prevent the authentic presentation of women terrorists and violent actors. Essentially, war and violence are attributed to men and masculine traits. Accordingly, women are mainly presented as intrinsically vulnerable, coerced actors, or violence victims in violence and terrorism. The media plays an essential role in disseminating information about terrorism and violence to the public. However, it does not operate in a vacuum, and thus, reportage of violence and terrorism at times reflects the prevailing cultural gender stereotypes of war and violence. This paper explores how the media present women terrorists and violent actors in Kenya. It also explores how this presentation impacts security initiatives and counter-terrorism strategies in the country. The paper uses accessible evidence from media reports on various female terrorists, terrorist attacks, and security operations to examine these aspects. It argues that the media labels women terrorists as vulnerable and focuses on their age, physical outlook, and statuses rather than the violent act perpetrated. Such presentation paints an image of irrational, naïve, coerced female terrorists and victims of violence. Accordingly, the paper recommends that the media-mediated images must not influence the implementation of antiterror and violence policies since they do not necessarily reflect the reality on the ground.

APA CITATION

Bosibori, C. N. (2022). Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019 *East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies*, 5(1), 8-21. https://doi.org/10.37284/eajis.5.1.540.

CHICAGO CITATION

Bosibori, Catheline Nyabwengi. 2022. "Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019". *East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies* 5 (1), 8-21. https://doi.org/10.37284/eajis.5.1.540.

HARVARD CITATION

Bosibori, C. N. (2022) "Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019", East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies, 5(1), pp. 8-21. doi: 10.37284/eajis.5.1.540.

East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies, Volume 5, Issue 1, 2022

Article DOI: https://doi.org/10.37284/eajis.5.1.540

IEEE CITATION

C. N. Bosibori, "Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019", *EAJIS*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 8-21. Feb. 2022.

MLA CITATION

Bosibori, Catheline Nyabwengi. "Women Terrorists and Violent Actors in the Lens of the Media in Kenya: 1980-2019". *East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies*, Vol. 5, no. 1, Feb. 2022, pp. 8-21, doi:10.37284/eajis.5.1.540.

INTRODUCTION

On January 15, 2019, armed men with guns and explosives attacked the DusitD2 Hotel complex in Nairobi, Kenya, killing 21 individuals (Sevenzo et al., 2019). The late Ali Salim Gichunge was identified as one of the bombers in the attack (Abdi & Wambu, 2019). However, several women assailants involved in the planning of the attack were reported. Among these was Violet Kemunto Omwoyo, who hit the Kenyan media headline as an 'al-Shabaab bride' married to the late Salim (Mburu, 2019; Nation Team, 2019). While Violet is mentioned in the attack, very little was aired concerning her membership and role in the Al-Shabaab attack. Much focus settled on the slain men terrorists, their background, and how they joined al-Shabaab and were later involved in the attack. The story of violent Kemunto as an 'Al-Shabaab bride' raises curiosity on how the media presents suspected women as violent actors. This paper using media reports about Kenya, both local and international, examines how the media presents women as violent actors and terrorism and how this reporting impacts counter-terrorism strategies. Evidence is drawn from available and accessible media reports on violence and terrorism in Kenya from 1980 to 2019. The paper argues that the media presents women violent actors with vulnerability and, as victims, coerced or passive actors in violence. This negatively impacts counterterror strategies and initiatives.

While terrorism is as old as humankind, the current wave of terrorism is observed to have begun in the late 1970s (Cronin, 2003). This terrorism is marked with fundamentalism and fanatism often regarded as emanating from the Muslim countries (Jenkins, 1974). Accordingly, it is generally viewed as religious terrorism (Stigler, Cronin & Ludes, 2005). It is worth noting that there is no single universally accepted definition of terrorism. This is because terrorism and related activities are dynamic and subjective at the same time (Cronin 2003).

Nevertheless, there are key features that characterise terrorism. These include illegality, destruction of property, and loss of lives (Ochieng', 2016). It promotes violence, creating an atmosphere of fear and lack of normalcy (Snow and Brown, 2003). These same features are reflected in vigilante groups that use violence to achieve their end goals across countries. Accordingly, in this paper, the term terrorism will incorporate the activities of such vigilante groups.

Women Involvement in Violence and Terrorism

The direct involvement of women and girls in violence has been on a steady increase attracting keen interest from scholars, civil society organisations, and International Nongovernmental Organizations. Scholars like Ali (2018);Mwakimako (2018); Badurdeen (2019); and Sahgal and Zeuthen (2018) have written intensively on the theme of women's engagement in terrorism. These scholars contend that the relationship between gender and terrorism is multifaceted. Evidence across the world and specifically in Kenya point out women involvement in terror organisation and vigilantes. Some women voluntarily join terror groups and organisations, while others are forced. A study on al-Shabaab by Badurdeen (2019; 2020), Ndung'u and Salifu (2017), West (2019), and Harper (2019) indicate that women are an essential component of the al-Shabaab terror group's operations. In Kenya, women play significant background roles in Kenya's vigilante groups (Bosibori, 2017; Nganu, 2019; Kagwanja, 2003; Henningsen & Jones, 2013). These groups include Mungiki, Chinkororo, Jeshi la Embakasi, and Gaza. Women's roles in these groups range from combat to non-combat. They include but are not limited to intelligence collection, transportation of arms and weapons, suicide bombing, preparing male actors into war, and fighting and recruiting new members.

Women have been historically enshrined as innocent civilians in the popular imagination

(Steflia & Darden, 2020). Despite the growing roles of both men and women as violent actors, gender stereotypes continue to shape and, in some cases, prevent the authentic presentation of women terrorists and violent actors. Throughout history, women have been regarded as "gentle" creatures whose roles could only be motherly and wifely. Regardless of nationality, culture, and religious differences, these two aspects have been viewed as natural and as a universal purpose of women (Wojtowicz, 2013). Activities related to terrorism are aspects of the public and masculine sphere, thus the widespread assumption that terrorist and violent actors are male (Ortbals & Staudiger, 2018a; 2018b; Eisthain, 1995; Bardall et al., 2020; Goldstein, 2001). There is a presumption that women do not use violence to exercise their political will because of traditional notions of femininity, motherhood, peacefulness, and stability (Banks, 2019). Women terrorists and gang members go unnoticed because their participation in terrorist organisations and violent groups challenges these deeply held assumptions about violence and women.

Many women's narratives and definitions assume that women are inherently peaceful because of their motherly roles. These roles within the family put many women in positions to act as agents of violence prevention. However, these narratives do not consider that women may use this position to perpetrate violence. Assertions about women's involvement in violence and violent group have been plagued by stereotypes of women as pawns or victims. For many, acknowledging that women can be terrorists or being able to unleash violence is a contradiction. This is primarily attributed to the small number of women terrorists and violent actors, gender stereotypes that put women at the periphery of violence and terrorism. These stereotypes and focus on the smaller numbers ignore the realities that a single violent act from one terrorist or violent actor can cause property loss, lives and threaten the country's peace. This reality implies that even the smaller number of women terrorists is worth attention in terrorism and related activities.

Media, Women, and Terrorism

Apart from academia, media houses, companies, and journalists play a critical role in disseminating

information on violence and terrorism. Most media attention has been on acts of systematic terrorism committed by violent groups such as ISIS, Boko Haram, Al Qaeda, and Al-Shabaab, among other local vigilantes in various countries. How the media reports on social dynamics and events influence how the public receives, perceives, and acts on information. This is because the media is the only source of information in scenes and areas where the citizenry cannot reach or access physically. However, it is essential to know that media reporting does not manifest in a vacuum. The media coverage of social issues is directly affected by cultural and social context (Brodie, 2019). Thus, to what extent does the media coverage of violence and terrorism reflect the prevailing culture and stereotypes about gender in society?

The relationship between the media and terrorism is symbiotic. Spencer (2005) contends that the media provides terrorism with the oxygen of publicity. On the other hand, terrorists offer what contemporary media crave most (Nacos & Bloch-Elkon, 2011). These include exceptional, dramatic. frightening events that attract a large audience. Martini (2018) notes that the media plays a crucial role in reproducing, creating, and reinforcing discourses. The news is often narrated through specific frames of interpretive structures that set certain events within their product contexts. These are culturally specific and are constituted by the interaction of sources, media, and audience. It is against this context the author argues that the media displays great interest in stories of women terrorists because these women contradict the prevailing beliefs about violence and the women (Martini, 2018). In this way, the stories of women terrorists are exceptional and thus can attract a larger audience.

The common frames and lens within which the media presents women who engage in terrorism are victimisation or lack of rationality (Kannan, 2012). In so doing, the presentation removes their capacity to be active agents in terrorism and violence. How some media cover women, violent actors reflect and manifest dominant expansive truths and support the dominant culture by creating a consensus that appears to be grounded on reality and common sense instead of ideology (Gentry & Sjobergy, 2016). The media's reactions to women's

involvement in violence classified as terrorism perceive women's roles in terror groups not as terrorism but as women's terrorism. This involves examining a woman terrorist not based on the violent act committed but using their statuses, gender, background, affiliation to other terror members, among others. Also, this terrorism is considered as women partaking out of defence or coercion. Women as violent and terror actors are at once characterised as abnormal personalities motivated and beyond the audience of female perpetrators (Gentry & Sjobergy, 2016). The media's coverage of women terrorists and violent actors focuses on women's possible motivations, while men terrorists' motivations are subsumed by terror groups and their political goals and organisations (Banks, 2019). In so doing, the media focusing on women in this way is beneficial to terror groups. It extends beyond the terrorist act to social conditions, discrimination, and hardships experienced by the given terror or violent group (Hearne, 2009). Beliefs about women involved in terrorism are shaped by embedded patterns of what constitutes proper feminine behaviours. Against these beliefs, women are depicted by media as interlopers in a male domain (Nacos, 2005). This is evident in the media's inability sometimes to explain women terrorists and suicide bombers' motivations.

In media reports, much focus is given to details of women's appearance, status, religion, and age. Particular attention is given to personalised images as a depiction of evil, vampirism, and lesbianism. The attention to women's physical appearance emphasising the beauty, sweet and peaceful nature dramatises the contrast between these women and their violent acts (Martini, 2018). The image created shifts the focus from violent acts to the looks of the women in question. The display of religious and traditional attires (dress code) reinforces the construction of aberrant women. This reporting portrays women terrorists and violent actors as bad Muslims because good women Muslims confine their religious practices to private space (Hussein, 2019). There is also a tendency to downplay information that explains the women's violent acts (Easteal et al., 2015). Typical media reportage of women violent actors in the mad, sad, and bad representation of these women is informed on how the society does gender (Easteal et al., 2015). The gendered behaviour derived from our culture about femininity regarding women who kill as extra deviant. Violence is incompatible with the conception of a good woman who is supposed to be naturally emotional, a mother, or a passive and cooperative wife (Easteal et al., 2015). Women violent actors challenge the deeply held assumption about women and their capacity to nurture others (Easteal et al., 2015). Unsurprisingly, the media portrays women as violent perpetrators as emotionally unstable or insane victims of violence, deviants, and bad mothers.

Martini (2018) writes that there are aspects of labelling in the media reporting of women as terrorists and violent actors. Using words like 'jihadi brides' is typical labelling of women terrorists, which puts them at the periphery of terrorism (Martini, 2018). This labelling attaches a woman's project to a man's agenda, thus acknowledging women's agency only within marriage frames. Describing women terrorists as daughters of Jihad, Islamic State in Iraq, and Syria (ISIS), Al-Shabaab, and other terror organisations paint women's image as children. Accordingly, these women do not understand the conflict, are naive, and are easily manipulated. Also, the media employs specific words when reporting about women terrorists and violent actors. Terms such as lured, enticed, used, and groomed are passively used. For example, as of February 20, 2015, the Guardian reported that 'women are lured by ISIS' (Malik, 2015). In this way, women emerge as objects and victims of male terrorists who contrastingly exercise their agency.

Kenya has had its share of terrorism and violence, and the media has been essential in disseminating information about these terror and violent attacks. Informed by the preceding discussion, this study examines how the media present women terrorists and violent actors in Kenya. It also explores how this presentation impacts the country's counterterrorism and violence strategies and initiatives. The study's central argument is that the media efforts to disseminate information to the public on security, violence, and terrorism have created and promoted a male-dominant approach to violence and terrorism in Kenya through some reports and programs both locally and internationally. The media's portrayal and presentation of women terrorists and violent

actors paint a picture of women victims or coerced actors of violence. An image of women vulnerable to violence and need protection is painted more than women who would be a security threat. This leads to gender-blind counter-terrorism strategies.

MEDIA IN KENYA

The Kenyan media involves media houses, companies, and journalists. Such include the stateowned Kenya Broadcasting Corporation (KBC) and several other private companies like Royal Media Services (RMS), Standard Group, and Nation Media Group. Besides these, other individual reporters and investigative journalists disseminate information from diverse aspects of Kenyan life. It is worth noting that the Kenyan media has been vital in disseminating information on security aspects in the These range country. from peacekeeping operations, terror attacks and rescue missions, and stories of suspected and terrorist and violent actors in the country. Reports on these issues involve news on televisions, radios, documentaries, and special programs that focus on security and violence. Some of these programs include Case Files, Inside Story, and Jicho Pevu by Kenya Television Network (KTN), and Special Assignment by Citizen TV. Nonetheless, reporting on violence and terrorism in Kenya is not limited to the Kenyan media alone. International media companies and journalists have disseminated information about violence and terrorism in the country. Such include media companies such as Cable News Network [CNN.] Aljazeera, British Broadcasting Corporation [BBC], the independent, among others. How does the media in Kenya present women, and how does it impact counterterror strategies?

Media Presentation of Women Terrorists in Kenya

Women as Vulnerable Individuals

Most of Kenya's newspapers, radios, and television reports present women as vulnerable. In Kenya, under the Act of Parliament of August 2011, the National Gender and Equality Commission recognises pregnant women, widows, orphaned children, and people with disabilities as a vulnerable group. In this sense, vulnerability implies that individuals need extra care and cannot protect

themselves fully, especially in war and terror attacks. With this categorisation, when women violent and terror actors are arrested, some media reports present them with vulnerability. More focus is given to aspects like widowhood, pregnancy statuses, and motherhood. For example, Samantha Louise Lewthwaite is one of the most visible terrorist women who has been involved in at least two of Kenya's terror attacks. Samantha Lewthwaite was reported to have coordinated and executed the Westgate mall attack and the Garissa University attack killing 67 and 147 people, respectively (West, 2019). However, media reports on Samantha Louise Lewthwaite depicted her with widowhood statuses. Instead of identifying her with the real name. nonetheless, she has been commonly called 'the white widow.'

Reporting about Samantha Louise Lewthwaite, the BBC news as of June 6, 2014 headline read that "white widow: Kenya probes Samantha Louise Lewthwaite sighting ". The France 24 media house wrote, "Was UK's 'white widow' involved in the Kenya mall attack? (Ball, 2013). Such a question paints a picture of doubt on the participation of Samantha Louise Lewthwaite in the attack. The Reuters's headline read, "Kenya widens mall attack probe, alert for UK' White Widow' (Macharia & Bigg, 2013). Evident in all these media reports is the presentation of Samantha Louise Lewthwaite as a widow. Many of these media reports ignore her formal names and capitalises on her widowhood. The term white widow promotes sympathy towards Samantha Louise Lewthwaite. This is because, generally, widows are regarded as helpless and vulnerable. Therefore, in the Kenyan context, she should be protected, helped, and thus not anticipated to be involved in violence and terrorism as an actor and supporter. Again, painting the picture of a widow extends sympathy to the children of the violent actors. Such implies that arresting her will leave the children as vulnerable orphans. Such sympathy may even spill over and impede the legal processes when such actors are arrested. Justice may not be served based on the act committed but on sympathy for the actor and the children. In this way, the terrorist may be set free, thus endangering the lives of non-combatants.

Some media headlines take away the exact story and the violent actions involved. These include

headlines like "My unborn baby is not kicking- says a woman held over Al-Shabaab links (Otieno, 2019)." This is because much sympathy is channelled to the pregnancy status of the lady and the unborn baby. Pregnant women are also regarded as vulnerable and caregivers in traditional Kenyan societies (Okafor, 2000). Their status call for treatment with a lot of care and respect. This is because a pregnant woman is regarded to be swinging between life and death (Hlatshwayo, 2017). As such, all efforts must be made to protect the mother and ensure safe childbirth. Against this backdrop, there is a natural shift to pregnancy when a woman is in a compromised situation. It is important to note that pregnancy has been exploited to transport weapons in Kenya. For example, as of August 11, 2016, the NTV reported Venessa Wambui, a woman gangster in Nyeri county. Venessa was pregnant when she was found hiding two pistols and several rounds of ammunition in a matatu (Komu, 2016).

Additionally, while Kenya has not registered many cases of pregnancy exploitation in the transportation of arms and weapons, lessons can be learned from other countries on the security implications of blindly extending humanitarian benefits to pregnant women. For example, in 2014, the HILL reported that five women disguised as pregnant executed Tel Aviv's attack. One woman was Yasmin, an Arab lady disguised as a pregnant Jewish lady (Rudee, 2014). Yasmin dressed as a pregnant woman not just because her "belly" would fit explosives but also because she would not be subjected to a thorough search at a checkpoint. This is because motherhood is viewed as life-giving, while terrorism is life-taking. Women are viewed as inconspicuous thus, to sum it up, pregnant women are seen as the face of innocence in every conceivable way. While Kenya has not registered a faked pregnancy case, such examples from other countries should be an eye-opener on how pregnant women are presented in the media and how this may impact Kenya's counter-terrorism strategies.

Emotional Appeal to Images of Traumatized Women

Some media outlets raise negative activism against security operations through shallow coverage of women injured during security operations and counter-terrorism initiatives. Such coverage negatively impacts counter-terrorism and violence operations. Evidence is drawn from Operation Linda Nchi (Protect the country), Usalama Watch (safety watch) operations, and operations against Kenya's vigilantes. While Operation Linda Nchi was a government security response in which Kenyan Defence Forces (KDF) were sent to Somalia for peacekeeping. The operation began in 2011 following constant Al-Shabaab terror attacks in the country. In 2012, The KDF soldier joined other African forces in Somalia under African Union Mission to Somalia (AMISOM). In Operation Linda Nchi, Women soldiers were initially part of the operation. An interview with a KDF officer in Nairobi who was part of Operation Linda Nchi revealed how the media covered the operation made their work hard. He explained that the media capitalised on covering images of women and children injured during the operation. Women soldiers' roles were phased out after domestic criticism due to media coverage of women injured in action (Bouka & Sigsworth, 2016). Little efforts were made to find out who caused injuries to these women and why they were injured. Even when deployed, the women have pushed away from physically engaging with the enemy. This is based on the cultural sensitivities about women in harm. While these sensitivities are informal, they constitute pervasive practices that keep women from combat roles. Indirectly propagated in this is the concealing of women violent actors who receive immunity based on gender and privacy rights not to be searched by male soldiers.

The criticism is reflected in the media's coverage of the Usalama Watch operation in the country. Usalama Watch was a terror-response operation aimed at flushing out Al-Shabaab terrorists from Nairobi. The operation was carried out in 2014 in Media Eastleigh estate, Nairobi. Most media reports about Usalama Watch focused on Somali women as victims of violence and police brutality. For instance, Ngwatilo Mawiyoo's reporting on Usalama watch Operation focused more on women who made claims of harassment from the police during the operation (Mawiyoo, 2016). Also, eNews Channel Africa's (eNCA) coverage of the operation brought out more women victims than widespread abuses on Somali communities in Kenya (eNCA, 2014). While the operation targeted both men and

women, most of the images and interviews presented were from vulnerable women. Such images portrayed the operation as violence against innocent and powerless women. International media houses such as Aljazeera reported about the *Usalama watch* operation too; however, the report was marked with a large picture of a woman who looked threatened and afraid (Halakhe, 2014). Even when the title was on the precarious state of the Somali ethnic group in Kenya, the picture of the woman takes the audience's attention (public). Thus, painting a picture of precarious women as opposed to Somalis being precarious.

In cases where a man, terrorist, or violent actor has been killed, the media often broadcasts the images of their mothers, wives, and children moaning. Such images capture the attention of many readers and grant the media the large audience it requires intention could be to thrive. However, the attention captured reflects the statuses of women related to the violent male actor instead of the violent action that the person in question committed. For example, BBC reported about the crackdown of Gaza violent group members in Nairobi Kayole slums, and their caption read, "I have lost my two husbands in two years (Olewe, 2019)." This caption had a picture of the alleged wife of the Gaza member killed in the police operation against Nairobi's violent groups. The woman is presented weeping, carrying a baby in one hand, and wiping tears using the other hand. A glance at the picture and the caption paints a widow and a single mother whose breadwinner has been killed thus left vulnerable. In this way, the media has stereotyped her on how they present her rather than examine her role in the group because they would not possibly want to cause more 'harm' to her. This is because she is a grieving woman who would rather empathise than do something that would worsen her situation.

Very little is done to discuss this woman's association with the two slain husbands beyond the husband-and-wife relationship. The possibility of her membership in Gaza is assumed. This is the case despite evidence that most Gaza members marry each other and that women play a significant part in ensuring the group's mission's success (Ndungu, 2017). For example, the late Clare Njoki, normally known as the Gaza queen, was a wife to the Gaza leader(ibid]. In an interview with the author in

Kayole on September 17, 2020, a male Gaza exmember noted that women such as the late Njoki and Minaj were very significant in transporting weapons, keeping the group data, and locating areas to be robbed and a victim to attack. They were also very key to the collection of intelligence. It is worth noting that Njoki was a member of the group and a wife to the gang leader at her death. Another interview, an ex-member in Gaza on June 14, 2021, revealed that Njoki was a member of the Gaza before she became the wife to the group leader, and her membership never ceased after this marriage. This then challenges the popular notion that women join insurgency because of their husbands.

Women's Comfort Roles in Terror and Violent Groups

Women in violent groups are only regarded as joining through romantic adventurism. There is a tendency by media houses to link women as violent actors to wifely and the sexual roles in violent and terror groups. When reporting about women violent actors, media reportage focuses on the relationship between the violent female actor and the violent male actors in the group in question. Reporting on three women members of Daesh/ISIS terror group, Juma (2015) wrote that 'three alleged Daesh jihadi brides appear in Kenyan courts'. Such perception of women as "comfort actors" in violence and terrorism gives rise to titles like al-Shabaab brides, jihad brides, wives of al-Shabaab, daughters of al-Shabaab, and Alshababes all describing women in violent groups such as al-Shabaab in the country. Such was the case with the three women found crossing the Kenyan border to Somalia in March 2015. Most media reports mainly referred to them "Alshababes' merely interpreted as the girlfriends of Al-Shabaab (Sunday Nation, 2019). Also reporting on three women members of the Daesh terror group, Juma (2015) wrote that 'three alleged Daesh jihadi brides appear in Kenyan courts.'

In the 2019 January DusitD2 complex attack, Violet Kemunto, one of the planners, was always identified with her male accomplice. The Standard Group reporting on Violet Kemunto had a headline "Violet Kemunto: al-Shabaab bride did not mind devilworshiping make money" (Mburu, 2019). Another story about her whereabouts by NTV held that "al-

Shabaab bride Violet Kemunto escaped to Somalia (NTV Kenya, 2019)." KISS FM reported about her arrest with the headline that ran, "It is over: Violet Kemunto, the flashy al-Shabaab bride arrested (Kerongo, 2019)." Also, Citizen TV referred to her as the wife of a terror suspect, while the Kenyan referred to her as Ali Gichunge's wife. In explaining the relations with her family, the Standard Group pointed out that "Violet Kemunto is a case of a broken and estranged family with few kinship links" (Wambu, 2019).

In examining all the above reporting by media houses, one thing is clear that almost all of them focused on the Al-Shabaab bride aspect of Violet Kemunto. None of the media houses presented her story without associating her with al-Shabab and bridehood. Violet Kemunto's story is reported mainly in two ways: 1) the fact that her father died while she was in school. This paints an image of a partial orphan. The fact that the media focuses on her broken kinship brings an image of a woman whose association with that Al-Shabaab was to seek a sense of belonging and love other than a rational personal decision. Therefore, in the eyes of society and the public, she was a vulnerable individual whose actions were externally driven. 2) The idea that she was married to a member of the Al-Shabaab terrorist group. This paints an image of a woman who innocently fell in love with a terrorist. Minimal efforts are made towards addressing her role in the attack. Such presentation portrays women as coerced or irrational actors whose actions are determined by external parties or Additionally, it shows that women fight not because of ideology but because of association with violent male actors.

Additionally, KTN reports on the stories of women ex-al-Shabaab members. The documentary under the program *KTN HOMEGROWN* reads, "al-Shabaab wives tell rough handling within the insurgent (KTN News Kenya, 2019)." Women in this documentary are portrayed as participating in Al-Shabaab because of their husbands other than any other reason, which could be founded on a rational personal decision. The stories are only told from the point where the women are already married. This raises a concern about whether no women joined the groups before marrying the group members. Presenting the story from the single

marriage point depicts the marriage as that which occurred suddenly prehab through coercion. This then serves to portray the women as victims of violence as opposed to rational actors. Many of the respondents in the documentary decried the children left behind by the slain women ex-members. The documentary brings out a picture that mothers are significant in children's lives, and therefore regardless of the situation, they should be allowed to be with them.

Combining the significance of motherhood in a child's life in telling the stories of slain or detained Al-Shabaab members takes away the story's exact point. It brings sympathy towards children who have been left because and women violent actors who had no alternative other than to join the violent groups. The sympathy of this nature and such emotional reporting by the media about these women impedes the desired legal processes on these violent actors and presents a humanitarian aspect that violent groups will keep exploiting for their course's success-motherhood. Such sympathy has also been exploited in other countries. For example, as of February 14, 2012, the Guardian reports that in petitioning for the release of Osama Bin Laden's wife, the brother to the wife noted that the children were innocent and already traumatised. He also noted that his sister was a "housewife" who only spent her married life raising their children.

Also, news headlines present women as tools of violence. A tool in this regard implies something that cannot decide when and how it should be used. It is under the control of somebody who decides its usage. Media reportage of violent attacks regards women as being "used" by men violent actors. This paints the image of women as tools of violence, thus less evil or innocent. Reporting about the three women who attacked the Mombasa police station, the Cable News Network (CNN) wrote that 'Al-Shabaab has used women to carry an attack" (Mukoto & Duggan, 2016). Such reporting shows the three women in question were either coerced or irrational actors in the attack.

Daughters of Terror Groups: Naive and malleable Women Terrorists and Violent Actors

Aljazeera documentary on Kenyan women Al-Shabaab fighters regards them as "Daughters of al-Shabaab (Aljazeera, 2019)." The use of the term

'daughter' to describe these violent women brings an image of a child. Basically, in the traditional African setup, family ties come along with the roles and positions. The respect, responsibility, and perception of the individual's ability to make decisions depends on gender. Ideally, fathers and mothers in a family set up were the most respected, followed by the sons and the daughters in that order. This is because in the traditional African setup and generally in the African social context, a boy child is highly valued compared to a girl child. Boy children are regarded as heirs to the family property and thus can continue the lineage. Informed by this background on doing gender in Africa, the ascription of the name 'daughter' to Al-Shabaab women fighters brings out one clear image-these women fighters are not rational actors in the group because they are only 'daughters.' Also, it paints a picture of the vulnerability of these women fighters. This is because, in Kenya, children constitute part of the vulnerable individuals in society. More explicitly, the girl child (daughters) is seen as more vulnerable and victims of war and violence, thus needing more protection and attention. Additionally, the term "daughters of Al-Shabaab" points to the presence of fathers in the group who control and guide these women [daughters] on what they should do. At the same time, it creates an impression of Al-Shabaab being the father or parent of these women. Perhaps this would be attributed to the idea that Al-Shabab is a male-dominated group. In this way, any woman in the group is regarded as a daughter of the group. In a patriarchal society, men own and control both the productive and reproductive labour of women.

Physical Appearance and Dress Code: Pretty and the Islam Attire

Media reportage of violent women actors focuses on their physical outlook, such as beauty. In 2017 there was a heightened crackdown of members of the Gaza violent group in Nairobi. Many of its members, both men and women were killed by police officers, involving a severe shooting between the Gaza members and the police. The media reportage of the women Gaza members killed focused more on their beauty than their role in the group. There was the constant use of the word 'prettiest thug' and 'prettiest gangster' in the presentation of these slain women violent actors

evident in the following media reports. Reporting about the killing of these women, African Exponent wrote that "Kenyan police shoot to death another pretty gangster, Marsha Minaj" (Lepapa, 2017). Reporting about the events that took place during the funeral of one of the women, AllAfrica's headline read that "police arrest three after the funeral of Nairobi's prettiest thug (Gitau, 2017b)." Nairobi News wrote that "Nairobi's prettiest thug buried in the unusual ceremony (Gitau, 2017a)." These media reports used the term "prettiest thug" to describe the two women involved in violent activities. For example, Clare Njoki was a female member responsible for the group's data, photography and storage, and transportation of arms and weapons to the required attack destinations. Instead of identifying Clare with her real name and her role in the group, all the media reports emphasise her physical looks and beauty. The 'prettiest thug' description overshadows Clare Njoki's exact plight in Gaza.

Also, in reporting the three women who attacked police officers in Mombasa Central Police station on September 11, 2016, some media houses focused on the women's physical outlook in question. The Independent's headline read that 'Kenya terror attack: Mombasa police shoot dead three women dressed in Bargus (Withnall, 2016). This headline by the independent paint two significant pictures. First, the headline is not clear on whether the women in question were attacking the police station or were victims of a shoot-out in the attack. Secondly, Barqus is traditional attire for women in the Islam religion. In this way, focusing on their dress paints a picture of religion regarding violence and terrorism. The latter sends a message to the audience that these women were Muslims. This elicits a negative attitude to killing the women in the story, especially from the Islam community who may feel abuse of the religion and victimisation as violent actors. In this way, the report fails to tell the audience who precisely the three women were in the attack and generate a conflict along religious lines in discussing violence and terrorism in Kenya's public space.

The three women's unclear presentation is also noted in Juma' (2015) coverage of their story. The Voice of America reported that the rights of the three women attackers were violated (Yusuf,

2016)). The heading 'Kenyan Police Accused of Executing 3 Women After Attack' does not bring out these women's image as violent actors despite the physical evidence of their police station's attack. Running away from capturing the exact story right from the heading reveals the media's reluctance in acknowledging women as violent actors in the country. Also, the story focuses more on the violation of the attackers' human rights by the police than the attackers' motive to bomb a police station.

Missing Stories of Women Terrorists

Some violent women actors are never reported. Their male counterparts overshadow their stories and roles in the attacks, or the reporters choose to ignore them. For instance, in the 1980 bombing of the Norfolk Hotel in Nairobi, a man and woman were involved as perpetrators (Mugo, 2013). However, the woman's details are overshadowed by the primary focus on the male counterparts. It is important to note that this woman helped the Moroccan assailant execute the bomb (Mugo, 2013). Although a lot has been well scripted about the man, very little is known about the woman. The media reportage of the woman described her as only to have had a German accent (Mugo, 2013). No more information is given about her. In this way, the media focused more on the male attacker than the lady; thus, concealing one actor in the attack.

Additionally, in the 2019 DusitD2 attack in Nairobi, several women were involved. However, in media reporting, the women are only mentioned by their names. The more significant part of the story is channelled into examining the lives of the violent male actors involved in the attack. The invisibility of women violent actors in media reportage indirectly supports the stereotype that violent and terrorist actors are men. Mentioning women fighters in this story's coverage as by-the-way shows that women are less guilty and more innocent in the world of violence and terrorism; thus, they should not be given more focus. In reality, this is not true. Women play a significant role in collecting intelligence, mapping places to be attacked, transporting arms and weapons to the places to be attacked, and in some cases, participate in a suicide bombing.

CONCLUSION

Apart from the growing body of literature on women, violence, and terrorism, the media has emerged as a potent tool in disseminating information about violence and terrorism worldwide. However, in reality, the media does not operate in a vacuum, and its reportage and coverage of violence and terrorism reflect the prevailing gender stereotypes about war and violence. In Kenya, how the media presents women fighters in headlines and stories portrays women as victims, coerced, irrational, and invisible actors in violence and terrorism. The violent women actors are presented with their statuses such as motherhood, pregnancy, and widowhood. The focus on these statuses attracts sympathy to the women involved and overshadows the violent act committed.

Also, most media reports focus more on the relationship between women and violent male actors in violent groups. This gives rise to the description of women in violent groups as 'al-Shabaab wives,' 'Al-Shabaab brides,' 'Jihad brides,' 'Alshabaabes,' and 'daughters of Al-Shabaab.' Examining women as violent actors from their relationship with violent male actors and not their roles and motivations in violence and terrorism paints women as less evil, victims of violence, or people perpetrating violence out of emotions and the love for their husbands. This takes away the rational actor aspect of these women fighters. Media reportage also presents women as tools of violence as opposed to actors in violence. There is always the tendency to portray women as 'used' by violent groups or violent male actors to unleash violence. This paints a picture that women cannot control their abilities, make decisions, and decide when and where to partake in violence and terrorism -their male counterparts control them.

Finally, the invisibility of women fighters in the reportage of violence and terrorism events propagates the long-held narrative- men as the only suspects and actors in violence and terrorism. This conceals significant actors in terrorism-women, thus informing gender blind-counter terrorism and violence initiative and strategies. This impact is the case because the media is the eyes and the ears of the people in scenes they cannot physically reach. In this way, how the media presents women as violent

actors impacts how people process this information and use it in policy formulation and execution in matters of violence and terrorism. The genderskewed reportage by the media depicting women as vulnerable and victims of violence raises negative activism against various security and counterterrorism initiatives. Such reporting and its impacts create a humanitarian excuse, which creates a security gap exploited by violent groups to plan and execute their attacks.

The preceding discussion shows that if we continue seriously looking only at male terrorists and the violent actors, we are bound to miss the gendered consequences of both female terrorists and the impact that the presentation of female terrorists has on counter-terrorism strategies and initiatives. Portraying women as interlopers in a male domain will ultimately prejudice the efficacy of counter-terrorism and violence policies. Thus, this paper recommends that the media's umpired images of female terrorists and violent actors should not influence counter-terrorism and violence policies and initiatives because they do not always reflect reality.

REFERENCES

- Abdi, A. & Wambu, W. (2019, January 19). DusitD2 bombing lead terrorist disappeared from family radar four years ago. The Standard. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/nairobi/article/2001309821/terror-suspect-is-kdf-soldiers-son-who-fled-home.
- Ali, F. A. (2018). Understanding the role of Gender Relations in Radicalising and Recruiting Young Muslim Women in Higher Learning Institutions in Kenya. *The African Review*, 45(1), 70-95.
- Aljazeera. (2019, November 27). *Daughters of al-Shabab*. Aljazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/program/radicalised-youth/2018/11/27/daughters-of-al-shabab
- Badurdeen, F. A. (2019). Voyaging into the Unknown as Migrants and the Trafficked. *Deadly Voyages: Migrant Journeys across the Globe*, 37.
- Badurdeen, F. A. (2020). Women who volunteer: a relative autonomy perspective in Al-Shabaab

- female recruitment in Kenya. *Critical Studies on Terrorism*, 13(4), 616-637.
- Ball, S. (2013, September 26). Was UK's 'white widow' involved in Kenya mall attack? France 24. https://www.france24.com/en/20130924- w as-britain-white-widow-involved-kenya-mall-attack-samantha-lewthwaite
- Banks, C. (2019). Introduction: Women, gender, and terrorism: Gendering terrorism. *Women & Criminal Justice*, 29(4-5), 181-187.
- Bardall, G., Bjarnegård, E., & Piscopo, J. M. (2020). How is political violence gendered? Disentangling motives, forms, and impacts. *Political Studies*, 68(4), 916-935.
- BBC News (2014). White Widow': Kenya probes 'Samantha Lewthwaite sighting. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27677232
- Bosibori, C. N. (2017). Transformation in Chinkororo movement among the Abagusii of Kisii county, Kenya 1961-2010 (master's thesis). Kenyatta university.
- Bouka, Y., & Sigsworth, R. (2016). Women in the *Military in Africa: Kenya Case Study*. Institute for Security Studies.
- Brodie, N. R. (2019). *Using mixed-method approaches to provide new insights into media coverage of femicide*. Doctoral Thesis. University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg.
- Cronin, A. K. (2003). Behind the curve: Globalisation and international terrorism. *International security*, 27(3), 30-58.
- Easteal, P., Bartels, L., Nelson, N., & Holland, K. (2015, July). How are women who kill portrayed in newspaper media? Connections with social values and the legal system. In *Women's Studies International Forum* (Vol. 51, pp. 31-41). Pergamon.
- Elshtain, J. B. (1995). *Women and war*. University of Chicago Press.
- eNCA. (2014, May 11). Kenya's Operation Usalama "peace-watch" underway. YouTube.

- https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9by6oJeJzI Q
- Gentry, C. E., & Sjoberg, L. (2016). Female terrorism and militancy. In Jackson, R. (Ed.), *Routledge handbook of critical terrorism studies* (p. 145-156). Abingdon: Routledge.
- Gitau, G. (2017a, May 18). *Nairobi's 'prettiest thug' buried in unusual ceremony*. Nairobi News. https://nairobinews.nation.co.ke/news/nairobis-prettiest-thug-buried-unusual-ceremony
- Gitau, G. (2017b, May 18). *Police Arrest Three After Funeral of 'Nairobi's Prettiest Thug'*. All Africa. https://allafrica.com/view/group/main/main/id/00051943.html
- Goldstein, J. S. (2003). War and gender: How gender shapes the war system and vice versa. Cambridge University Press.
- Halakhe, A. B. (2014, April 19). *The precarious fate of Kenyan- Somalis*. Aljazeera http://america.alj azeera.com/opinions/2014/4/kenya- somalis- ref ugeecounterterrorismalshababsomalia.html
- Harper, M. (2019). Everything You Have Told Me Is True: Living in the Shadow of Al-Shabaab. Hurst & Company.
- Hearne, E. B. (2009, December). Participants, enablers, and preventers: The roles of women in terrorism. In *Research paper presented at the British International Studies Association annual conference* (pp. 1-15).
- Henningsen, E., & Jones, P. (2013). 'What kind of hell is this!'Understanding the Mungiki movement's power of mobilisation. *Journal of Eastern African Studies*, 7(3), 371-388.
- Hlatshwayo, A, M. (2017). *Indigenous knowledge, beliefs, and practices on pregnancy and childbirth among the Ndau people of Zimbabwe*. Doctoral dissertation, Pietermaritzburg, University of KwaZulu-Natal.
- Hussein, S. (2019). *From Victims to Suspects*. London, Yale University Press.

- Jenkins, B. M. (1974). *International terrorism: A new kind of warfare*. Santa Monica, Rand Corp Santa Monica Calif.
- Juma, Y. (2015, March 30). *3 alleged Daesh 'Jihadi brides' appear in Kenya court*. Anadolu Agency. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/3-alleged-daesh-jihadi-brides-appear-in-kenya-court/62350
- Kagwanja, P. M. (2003). Facing Mount Kenya or facing Mecca? The Mungiki, ethnic violence and the politics of the Moi succession in Kenya, 1987–2002. *African Affairs*, 102(406), 25-49.
- Kannan, S. M. (2012). Representation of Female Terrorists in the Western Media and Academia. *E-International Relations Students*. https://www.e-ir.info/2011/08/31/representation-of-female-terrorists-in-the-western-media-and-academia/
- Kerongo, G. (2019, January 25). *It is over! Violet Kemunto, the flashy Al Shabaab bride is arrested!* Kiss FM. https://kiss100.co.ke/enterta inment/2019-01-25-it-is-over-violet-kemunto-the-flashy-al-shabaab-bride-is-arrested/
- Komu, N. (2016, August 11). Shock as pregnant woman, boyfriend nabbed with gun in matatu. Nairobi News. https://nairobinews. nation.co.ke/shock-as-pregnant-woman-boyfriend-nabbed-with-gun-in-matatu-photos/
- KTN News Kenya. (2019, March 26). Jihadi Brides: Al Shabaab "Wives" Tell of Rough Handling Within the Insurgent Group / HOMEGROWN. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i_bwatqGLY4
- Lepapa, N. (2017, May 30). Kenyan Police Shoot Dead Another Pretty Gangster, Marsha Minaj. African Exponent. https://www.africanexponent.com/post/8414- kenyan-police- shoot- dead- an other- pretty-gangster-marsha-minaj
- Macharia, J. & Bigg, M. M. (2013, September 27). Kenya widens mall attack probe, alert for UK 'White Widow'. Reuters. https://www.reuters.co m/article/kenya- attack- idINDEE98P0EX2013 0926

- Malik, S. (2015, February 21). Lured by ISIS: how the young girls who revel in brutality are offered a cause. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/feb/2 0/push-pull-lure-western-women-isis
- Martini, A. (2018). Making women terrorists into "Jihadi brides": an analysis of media narratives on women joining ISIS. *Critical Studies on Terrorism*, 11(3), 458-477.
- Mawiyoo, N. (2015, July 29). You Are All Terrorists: The "Sanitisation" of a Nairobi Suburb. Creative Time Reports. https://creativetimereports.org/2015/07/29/ngw atilo-mawiyoo-you-are-all-terrorists/
- Mburu, S. (2019, January 20). *Violet Kemunto: 'Al-Shabaab bride' didn't mind devil worshipping to make money*. The Standard. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/entertainment/city-news/2001310769/violet-kemunto-al-shabaab-bride-didnt-mind-devil-worshipping-to-make-money
- Mugo, W. (2013, October 9). *Kenya's first terror attack caught police unawares*. The standard Digitals. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/artic le/2000095154/kenya-s-first-terror-attack-caught-police-unaware
- Mukoto, D. & Duggan, D. (2016, September 12). Kenyan officers kill three veiled attackers in assault on police station. Cable News Network. https://edition.cnn.com/2016/09/11/africa/kenya-police-station-attack/index.html
- Mwakimako, H. (2018). Coastal Muslim Women in the Coast of Kenya: Narrating Radicalization, Gender, Violence and Extremism. *The African Review*, 45(1), 49-69.
- Nacos, B. L. (2005). The portrayal of female terrorists in the media: Similar framing patterns in the news coverage of women in politics and in terrorism. *Studies in conflict & terrorism*, 28(5), 435-451.
- Nacos, B. L., & Bloch-Elkon, Y. (2011). The media, public opinion, and terrorism. In Shapiro, R. Y., Jacobs, L. R., & Edwards III, G. C. (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of American public opinion and the media*. Oxford University Press.

- Nation Team. (2019, January 18). Deadly love: Story of terror couple Violet Kemunto and Salim Gichunge. Nairobi News. https://nairobinews.na tion.co.ke/news/deadly-love-story-of-terror-couple-violet-kemunto-and-salim-gichunge
- Ndung'u, I. & Salifu, U. (2017). The role of women in violent extremism in Kenya. East Africa Report 12. Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies.
- Ndungu, T. (2017, June 23). Another young, ridiculously beautiful female thug from Dandora, Nairobi, dares police to kill her (photos). Tuko News. https://www.tuko.co.ke/244497-another-young-ridiculously-beautiful-female-thug-dandora-nairobi-dares-polic.html
- Nganu, J. (2019). Evolution and activities of Jeshi la Embakasi movement in Kenya; 1992-2010. Master's Thesis. Kenyatta University.
- NTV Kenya. (2019, January 23). *Police: Al Shabaab bride Violet Kemunto escaped to Somalia*. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lNdSD05ZqYk
- Ochieng', A. O. (2016). Security sector reforms and their implication in fighting against terrorism in Kenya (1998-2015). Master's Thesis. Kenyatta University.
- Okafor, C. B. (2000). Folklore linked to pregnancy and birth in Nigeria. *Western Journal of Nursing Research*, 22(2), 189-202.
- Olewe, D. (2019, April 17). *How Facebook is being used to profile and kill Kenyan 'gangsters*. BBC News. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-47805113
- Ortbals, C. D., & Poloni-Staudinger, L. M. (2018a). Women as Victims of Political Violence, Terrorism. In *Gender and Political Violence* (pp. 101-132). Springer, Cham.
- Ortbals, C., & Poloni-Staudinger, L. (2018b). How Gender Intersects with Political Violence and Terrorism. In *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics*.

East African Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies, Volume 5, Issue 1, 2022

Article DOI: https://doi.org/10.37284/eajis.5.1.540

- Otieno, B. (2019, October 7). My unborn baby is not kicking: a woman held over al-Shabaab links says. Nation. https://www.nation.co.ke/kenya/c ounties/mombasa/my-unborn-baby-s-not-kicking-woman-held-over-shabaab-link-says-211078
- Rudee, E. (2014). *Pregnant women disguise: Lessons from foiled terror attack in Tel Aviv*. The HILL.https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/f oreign-policy/227596- pregnant- women- disguise-lessons-from-foiled-terror-attack
- Sahgal, G., & Zeuthen, M. (2018). Analytical Framing of Violent Extremism and Gender in Kenya: A Review of the Literature. *The African Review*, 45(1), 1-18.
- Sevenzo, F., Karimi, F. & Smith-Spark, L. (2019, January 17). 2019. *At least 21 killed as Kenya hotel siege is declared over*. CNN. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/01/16/africa/kenya-hotel-complex-terror-attack/index.html.
- Snow, D. M., & Brown, E. (2003). *Cases in international relations: portraits of the future*. Longman Publishing Group.
- Spencer, A. (2010). The tabloid terrorist: The predicative construction of new terrorism in the media. Springer.
- Steflja, I., & Darden, J. T. (2020). Women as War Criminals: Gender, Agency, and Justice. Stanford University Press.
- Stigler, A. L., Cronin, A. K., & Ludes, J. M. (2005). Attacking Terrorism: Elements of a Grand Strategy. *Naval War College Review*, 58(2), 10.
- Sunday Nation. (2014, August 4). *Terrorists turn to female suicide bombers in new trend*. The East African. https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/terrorists-turn-to-female-suicide-bombers-in-new-trend-1424252
- Wambu, W. (2019, January 21). *Violet Kemunto: Case of broken and estranged family with few links of kinship.* The Standard. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/nairobi/article/2001310155/kemunto-case-of-broken-and-estranged-family-with-few-links-of-kinship

- West, S. (2019). Asset or Victims: A Portrait of Women Within al-Shabaab. *Terrorism Monitor*, 17(6).
- Withnall, A. (2016, September 11). Kenya terror attack: Mombasa police shoot dead three women dressed in burqas. Online]. The Independent. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/mombasa-attack-police-shoot-dead-three-women-dressed-in-burqas-after-suspected-terror-attack-a7236791.html
- Wojtowicz, A. (2013). The emergence of female terrorism. *Sécurité globale*, (3), 123-140.
- Yusuf, M. (2016, September 30). *Deaths of 3 Girls at Kenyan Police Station Prompt Investigation*. VOA News. https://www.voanews.com/a/death s-three-girls-kenya-police-station-investigation/3531986.html